
Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council

9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Councillor Angus Neish Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

Minutes of the meeting of Maiden Bradley with Yarnfield Parish Council held at the Village Hall Maiden Bradley on Tuesday 12th April 2016 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors

Councillor Angus Neish, Councillor Patrick Nixon, Councillor Ben Gunstone, Councillor Sebastian Seymour, Councillor Susanna Brigden, Councillor Jerry Rayner and Councillor Poppy Wilcox 

In attendance: The Parish Clerk, Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM, no members of the public were present at the meeting.

Public Question Time Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s 1
Not required

Report from the Rural Policing Team

PCSO Debbie Robin reported to Council that it has been really quiet in the area for the whole of the month of March, that there has only been one incident a burglary. The only other issue in the area has been some evidence of sheds and garages being broken into. A copy of her report is attached to these minutes. The Chairman thanked PCSO Debbie Robin for coming it was much appreciated.
Report from Unitary Councillor

Council noted that Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhe Philipe had sent her apologies. 
15/285 Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

Resolved: Councillor Jerry Rayner was not present at this point.
15/286 Chairman’s announcements
Resolved: The Chairman read out correspondence from Dr Murrison re the A303/A350 a copy is attached to these minutes.
15/287 Dispensations

Resolved: noted the clerks report that none had been requested.
15/288 To receive declarations of interests Local Authorities 

Declarations of Interest members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations).

Resolved: Councillor Sebastian Seymour regarding the Recreational Easement.
15/289 Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c

The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

Resolved: not required
15/290 To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 8th March 2016 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1)
Resolved: that they were a true record of the decisions of the meeting. Proposed Councillor Ben Gunstone Seconded Councillor Sebastian Seymour, all approved.
15/291 Vacancy

Resolved: witnessed the Acceptance of Office and signing of the Code of Conduct by the New Councillor Poppy Wilcox. The Chairman welcomed her onto the team.
15/292 Planning
Application Number: 16/00768/FUL

Site Location: Grange Farm Maiden Bradley Warminster BA12 7HX

Applicant: Ms A Butler Grid Ref: 377561 137570

Grange Farm Maiden Bradley Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7HX

Proposal: Retrospective application for creation of new access, sealing up of former access and erection of new gates

Resolved: Supported    
(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Planning Decisions

Resolved: noted none to report

15/293 Parish Steward/Highways

Resolved:  Councillor Sebastian Seymour reported to Council that he had noted that a drain in back lane was blocked. The clerk informed Council that at present Wiltshire Council Highways were asking that all items are reported using the online website. Councillor Sebastian Seymour to report this issue online.
Councillor Jerry Rayner entered the meeting at 7.41pm

15/294 Speed Indicator Devices

Resolved: noted a report by Councillor Patrick Nixon on the project to date and a letter he had drafted. Council approved the draft letter proposed by Councillor Patrick Nixon seeking permission for the SID pole to be sited on a property situated in Frome road, and that it has also been arranged for a Sid pole to be sited outside the Old Dower House in Church Street. The clerk was instructed to send the letter on the behalf of the Council. 
It was noted that it would take three months for the SID project to start due to the changeover of Highways contractors at Wiltshire Council and it was noted that Warminster Town Council will action the project, placing the SID’s periodically in the parish. A fee to do this would be charged directly to the Parish Council.
15/295 Financial Standing Orders and Standing Orders National Association of Local Councils Update. Re the new Procurement Laws 
Resolved: the update alterations the clerk had actioned to the Councils Financial Standing Orders and Standing Orders. (This is to cover the new procurement procedures brought into place.  Changes to the Financial Standing Orders and Standing Orders need to be approved in draft form then approved in their final form at the next Council meeting.) This resolution is to approve the final form documentation. Proposed Councillor Patrick Nixon Seconded Councillor Angus Neish
15/296 Annual Parish meeting arrangements

Resolved: the clerk was instructed to send a brief report on the years events to the Chairman for his Annual meeting report draft.
15/297 Queens 90th Birthday Celebrations 

Resolved: noted the suggestions to hold a street party etc. but decided not to action an event.
15/298 Review of Parish Plan and a review of the Policy & Documentation list

Resolved: noted the clerks recommendation to review the actions of the parish plan and policy documentation. Council discussed the policy list and agreed that it did not see a need to change any of the policies presently in place, that Council would approve the documentation at the May meeting.
15/299 Recreational Area 
Resolved: noted the clerks report that the replacement parts have been actioned by Outdoor Play Southwest and that the final payment had been uploaded to pay the final balance. All agreed the final payment. 
It was agreed that Councillor Ben Gunstone would be tasked to remove the blue bin reported at the toddler play area.  It was also agreed that Councillor Ben Gunstone would check the goal posts condition and that Councillor Sebastian Seymour would liaise with Councillor Ben Gunstone re arranging for the re painting of the Goal posts by the estate as a goodwill gesture. 
Easement across the Recreational Area

Resolved: approved the addition of an easement to the lease to allow the tenant farmer improved access to his field behind the Sydenham’s plot, as the farmer is having problems accessing this field with tractors and trailer via the Estate Works yard. Council noted the suggestion, looking in to the future, that the Estate will possibly plan some reorganisation at the works yard and the farmer’s current access maybe further curtailed. All approved.
15/300 Recreational Area Consultation (Action Plan See - Facilities and Services & Culture, Leisure and Recreation)

Resolved Councillor Poppy Wilcox read through the consultations. It was noted that only 19 replies had been received.  Council instructed the clerk to invite parishioners passionate about the recreational area to come to the May meeting to discuss their ideas further. The clerk was instructed to publish the Councillors comments box notes on the circulation box sheet in the next edition of the Parish News.
15/301 Internet Banking
Resolved: noted that the Unity Bank Account is now live. Councillors confirmed that their internet passwords had been received. 
15/302 Approval and signing of Parish Accounts for the month of March 2016 Internal Audit Accounts & Audit Regulations 2003 reg 2

Resolved: approved the accounts for March 2016. It was noted that the Lloyds Bank Account was closed on the 16th March 2016. Account number 00108234 was closed with a final balance reported of £636.02. Account number 07052153 was closed with a final balance reported of £2328.19.

The new Unity Bank Account opened with a starting balance of £2958.21 as of the 22nd March 2016.

Issues had with the changeover of Accounts
Resolved: noted that the clerk had chased the Parish News re non-submission of the payment.

The Parish News Treasurer had reported back to the clerk that they had not received the cheque payment for £180.00 sent back in February 2016. The Information Commissioner had also had their £35.00 cheque returned unpaid due to the lateness in presenting it. Councillors noted that the clerk had sent a note out with the payments advising to bank ASAP due to the account changing.

It was agreed to action the Parish News electronically. The direct debit form, for the Information Commissioner was completed by the Chairman and Vice Chairman. The clerk was instructed to action this.
15/303 Payments LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Resolved reviewed and approved the items of expenditure listed below: It was resolved that Councillor Patrick Nixon and Councillor Sebastian Seymour were tasked with signing the payments online before the end of the next working day. 
Invoices

Wages April LGA 1972 s111 463822852


        
     

        £355.68
Travelling Clerk LGA 1972 s1111 7301918



                   £    7.74

Postage reimbursement LGA 1972 s111
616554412



        £    6.93

Heat Light etc. LGA 1972 s111 521392003


           
        £    8.67   

K. M. Dike Nurseries 2016 Open Spaces act 1906 ss 9 and 10 867722028        £276.17
Outdoor Play South West Play Area LGA 1972 Schd 14 Public Health Acts 
963543259       








       £210.00

Information Commissioner Data Controllers Licence LGA 1972 s111 001030     £  35.00
Cancelled cheque Direct Debit form actioned
Maiden Bradley Parish News LGA 1972 s111 001019



        £180.00
Missing cheque payment 688436729
CPRE Cancelled cheque







         £  36.00

Maiden Bradley Village Shop Grant GPC 162713135



         £500.00
Receipts
None
15/304 Internal Audit
Resolved: viewed and noted that the clerk has prepared the relevant documentation ready for the Audit on the 25th April 2016.
15/305 Year End Accounts
Resolved: noted that the submission date for the accounts was the 27th May 2016. Council discussed and resolved the date of commencement of period for the exercise of elector’s public rights. (Inspection and notice periods) recommend by the clerk would be actioned. Friday 3rd June 2016 to Thursday 14th July 2016. 

Section one of the Annual return (the Annual Governance Statement 2015/2016) 

Councillors approved the following statements:

1. ‘We have put in place arrangements for effective financial management during the year, and for the preparation of the accounting statements. 

Resolved: yes
2. ‘We maintained an adequate system of internal control, including measures designed to prevent and detect fraud and corruption and reviewed its effectiveness.’ 

Resolved: yes
3. ‘We took all reasonable steps to assure ourselves that there are no matters of actual or potential non-compliance with laws, regulations and proper practices that could have a significant financial effect on the ability of the council to conduct its business or on its finances.’ 

Resolved: yes 
4. ‘We provided proper opportunity during the year for the exercise of electors’ rights in accordance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit Regulations.’ 

Resolved: yes
5. ‘We carried out an assessment of the risks facing the council and took appropriate steps to manage those risks, including the introduction of internal controls and/or external insurance cover where required.’ 

Resolved: yes
6. ‘We maintained throughout the year an adequate and effective system of internal audit of the council’s accounting records and control systems.’ 

Resolved: yes
7. ‘We took appropriate action on all matters raised in reports from internal and external audit.’ 

Resolved: yes
8. ‘We considered whether any litigation, liabilities or commitments, events or transactions, occurring either during or after the year-end, have a financial impact on the council and where appropriate have included them in the accounting statements.’ 

Resolved: yes
9. (For Local Councils only) Trust funds including charitable. In our capacity as the sole managing trustee we discharged our accountability responsibilities for the fund(s)/assets, including financial reporting and if required, independent examinations or audit. 
Resolved: This items is not applicable for Maiden Bradley Parish Council so the NA box would be ticked.
Section 2 of the Annual return (the Accounting Statements 2015/2016)

Resolved: approved the year-end accounts noting the 0.02p difference stated. Approved Section 2 of the Annual return (the Accounting Statements 2015/2016) and noted that the fee for the external audit for Income and expenditure £10,001 to £25,000 is £100.00 plus VAT. Councillor Sebastian Seymour asked if he could re check the clerk’s spreadsheets. Council approved.
15/306 Clerk’s Report
HMRC

Resolved: noted that the clerk had received instructions from HMRC to change the clerks PAYE coding for the 2016/2017 tax year. Noted that the clerk had actioned this for the 2016/2017 payment year when she actioned the year-end wages.
Village Hall Chairman

Resolved: noted that the Village Hall Chairman had met with the supervisor from the Probation Service and showed him around the village. That the probation Service will undertake work at the Hall, playground and between the styles behind the sports field, the pavement alongside the church. Once the Village Hall Chairman has the dates, he will inform the Council when the work will be carried out.
Knapp Fencing

Resolved: noted that Mr John Priestner had checked the condition of the Knapp fencing and wished to report to Council that this year he believes all is sound but there might be some areas that need attention next year. Council noted the information and instructed the clerk to take this into consideration when preparing the precept for next year. Council instructed the clerk to send a thank you letter to Mr John Priestner.
Village Shop Grant

Resolved: Councillor Patrick Nixon reported to Council that the Village Shop Chairman was successful in obtaining a grant from the Warminster Area Board but that there had been a short of £115.00. A notice had been put in the village shop for asking for donations and the community has filled it, which was very much appreciated. £116 has been donated; the Awning will be erected next Wednesday. The Chairman thanked Councillor Patrick Nixon for his update. 
Society of Local Council Clerks 
Resolved: noted that the clerk had been given a £10.00 voucher at the Branch meeting by the SLCC to use against her next conference attendance, as she attended a presentation. Council noted that the clerk had given the SLCC branch meeting a presentation on policies a Council should have in place.
NALC - Charles Arnold Baker reserve a copy to receive 25% off

Resolved: approved the clerk ordering a copy so that a discount could be received. The clerk was asked to see if the cost could be shared with the other parish she services. 
15/307 Meetings for Councillors to consider attending

Warminster Area Board Meeting 
Resolved: noted that the next meeting is taking place on the 28th April 2016 at Warminster Civic Centre. Refreshments are available from 6.30pm and the meeting starts at 7.00pm. The clerk informed Council that she would not be able to attend as their representative as she was on a study day. Council asked the clerk if she could circulate the minutes when received, as a Councillor representative was not available 
15/308 Correspondence received
Parishioners Complaint

Resolved: Councillor Sebastian to investigate options that might be available re the highlighted issue below:

The staff at Wessex College (Katesbench Farm) -having been 'moved on' from parking in the Village Hall car park (in order to save their cars from being trashed - they get picked up from the village), are now parking four or five cars a day and night along The Rank.
The space here is already very restricted, there is just room enough for residents. They are also parking at the bottom of Sydenham's drive, a spot that stops large lorries from getting in and out of the wood yard (a spot we avoid if we want to avoid the wrath of lorry drivers!).
They could easily park in the lay by at the side of the Recreation ground -as long as they didn't obstruct Jeff's field gate!
Is there anything we can do about it? Several of us have spoken to individual drivers to ask them to use the lay by, to no avail.

Parishioners Complaint  
Resolved: The clerk was instructed to send the draft SID letter produced by Councillor Patrick Nixon. In reply to the below correspondence. 

I write with ever increasing concern on behalf of the residents of the forgotten northern end of Maiden Bradley.  The speed of vehicles entering the village and also leaving the village from the crossroads reaches speeds far in excess of the limit required.  Not only is it the speed that concerns us, it is the abuse from drivers via hand signals and horns that really upset us, when all we have done is to leave our property safely and with a clear road, only to look in rear view mirror to see an irate driver with obscene gestures, lights flashing and horns blowing.

I am very aware of the success that the islands that were constructed at the southern end of the village and their resulting traffic calming.  It seems that the budget was spent there and no thought was given to the northern approach.

At this point I would like to invite any councillor to sit with coffee provided at my home for a period to experience our concerns. I look forward to hearing your response.

HM Queen Elizabeth 90th Birthday Commemorative Medal for Councils

Resolved: approved the request from Catherine Spencer for the sample commemorative medals sent as a sample to the Parish Council, be gifted to White Sheet School.
Draft Revised Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL)
Resolved: noted the consultation.
Dentons

Resolved: noted the correspondence re their website and advertising.
Booklets, Brochures and Emails on the below list were noted as received.
Came & Company - Council Matters Newsletter
Urgent Closure C75 Trudoxhill Road, Maiden Bradley
WALC newsletter - March 2016
Cllr Mr Whitehead's Local Highway Newsletter
Wiltshire's Public Health briefing - March 2016
Spotlight on Heart of the Village
Weekly Email News Digest - Monday, 21 March 2016
Update from Frome Town Council No. 63
PCC Newsletter - Spring 2016
VCSE Sector & Funding News from DEVELOP
SPTA April 2016 Newsletter.
Wiltshire Monthly Intelligencer
Dementia Friendly meeting update
Rural Policing Newsletter
15/309 Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101
Resolved: Noted that the clerk reported none had been used.
15/310 Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting in May.

Resolved: the below list:
Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman 

Review of delegation arrangements to committees, sub-committees, employees and other local authorities.

Review of the terms of references for committees if required

Appointment of any new committees, confirmation of the terms of reference, the number of members (including, if appropriate, substitute councillors) and receipt of nominations to them.

Review of representation on or work with external bodies and arrangements for reporting back.

Council’s period of eligibility to exercise the power of General Competence expires the day before the annual meeting, to review and make arrangements to reaffirm eligibility.

Review of the Council’s and/or employees’ memberships of other bodies.

Review the Council’s complaints procedure

Review the Council’s procedures for handling requests made under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 and the Data Protection Act 1998. 

Review the Council’s policy for dealing with the press/media

Review the Council’s Filming, Photographing, & Social Media Policy 

Review the Council’s Complaints Procedure 

Review the Council’s Equal Opportunities 

Review the Council’s Lone and Isolated Working Policy 

Review the Council’s Community Engagement Statement of Intent 

Review the Council’s Petitions Policy

Review the Council’s Procedure for public sessions 

Review the Council’s Grant Awarding Policies and Procedures 

Review the Council’s Information and Communications Technology IT Email, Internet and Phone Policy 

Review the Council’s Bullying and Harassment or dignity at work policy 

Review the Council’s Child Protection and Vulnerable Adults 

Review the Council’s Staff and Councillor Training and Development Policy
Recreational consultation results
15/311 Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards

Resolved: Recreational Consultation replies published in the parish news along with the Annual parish meeting invite to parishioners and the SID write up with the wording to be taken from the draft letter approved also. A copy of the draft minutes would be placed on the noticeboards and on the website.
15/312 Date of the next meeting

Resolved: that Tuesday 10th May 2016 is the date of the next meeting. The Parish Meeting will start at 7.30pm. All are welcome to attend. The Meeting finished at 8.20pm.
Members of the Council considered the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; health and Safety, and Human Rights.
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